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The U.S. Commerce Department’s Bureau of Economic Analysis (the “BEA”) has released its BE-10 Benchmark Survey, 

conducted every five years to assess U.S. direct investment abroad.  The BE-10 survey requires U.S. entities (regardless 

of whether they have been contacted by the BEA) to disclose to the BEA financial and operating data on foreign 

investments (referred to as “non-U.S. affiliates”) if certain reporting thresholds have been met.
1
  For a U.S. entity with 

fewer than 50 non-U.S. affiliates, the applicable BE-10 survey is due by May 29, 2015.  U.S. entities with 50 or more non-

U.S. affiliates have until June 30, 2015 to file the survey.  The BEA has indicated that it will consider reasonable requests 

for extensions.  It is important to note that the purpose of the survey is to gather information, and while failure to file could 

result in penalties, in our experience, the BEA uses notifications and repeated contacts to obtain compliance. 

                                                      
1
  For a description of the BE-10 survey, please see our firm’s client memorandum U.S. Commerce Department BE-10 Reporting for U.S. Direct 

Investment Abroad, Feb. 18, 2015 here.  
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If you have any questions regarding this memorandum, please contact Russell L. Smith (202-303-1116, 

rsmith@willkie.com), Scott A. Arenare (212-728-8252, sarenare@willkie.com), Anne Choe (202-303-1285, 

achoe@willkie.com) or the Willkie attorney with whom you regularly work.   

Willkie Farr & Gallagher LLP is an international law firm with offices in New York, Washington, Houston, Paris, London, 

Frankfurt, Brussels, Milan and Rome.  The firm is headquartered at 787 Seventh Avenue, New York, NY 10019-6099.  

Our telephone number is (212) 728-8000 and our fax number is (212) 728-8111.  Our website is located at 

www.willkie.com. 
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